Diversity, Social Justice, and the Educational Leader

Volume 3 Number 1

Article 1

May 2019

Legal Rights of Transgender Students in Education

Almond A. Seals *University of Mary Hardin - Baylor*, aaseals@mail.umhb.edu

Melissa C. Gonzales *University of Mary Hardin-Baylor*, mcgonzales@mail.umhb.edu

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.uttyler.edu/dsjel

Part of the Educational Leadership Commons, Gender and Sexuality Commons, Gender Equity in Education Commons, Law and Gender Commons, Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender Studies Commons, and the Sexuality and the Law Commons

Recommended Citation

Seals, Almond A. and Gonzales, Melissa C. (2019) "Legal Rights of Transgender Students in Education," *Diversity, Social Justice, and the Educational Leader*: Vol. 3: No. 1, Article 1.

 $\label{lem:available} \textbf{Available at: https://scholarworks.uttyler.edu/dsjel/vol3/iss1/1}$

This Article is brought to you for free and open access by Scholar Works at UT Tyler. It has been accepted for inclusion in Diversity, Social Justice, and the Educational Leader by an authorized editor of Scholar Works at UT Tyler. For more information, please contact tbianchi@uttyler.edu.

Legal Rights of Transgender Students in Education

Almond A. Seals, M.A.

University of Mary Hardin - Baylor

Melissa C. Gonzales, M.A.Ed.

University of Mary Hardin-Baylor

Nearly 150,000 school-aged teenagers in the United States identify as transgender, but the population continues to face harassment, bullying, and discrimination from their peers and educators. The most recent battles for bathroom access based on gender identity has led to significant policy debates nationally and statewide. It is critical for school leaders to promote an all-inclusive and safe school environment to help improve the academic experience for transgender students. The purpose of this paper is to outline the current anti-discrimination federal and state laws that protect against sex and gender identity harassment in school, including Title IX, Equal Access Act, the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA), and the First and Fourteenth Amendments of the U.S. Constitution. Additionally, court cases such as Whitaker v. Kenosha and G.G. v. Gloucester County School Board have helped to set the precedence for equal access to facilities in public schools. This paper will conclude with opportunities for school leaders to cultivate an institution that ensures the success of transgender students.

KEYWORDS: Transgender Students, discrimination laws, gender inclusion

The legal rights of transgender men and women have been at the focal point of political debate throughout the most recent years. In the United States alone, nearly 149,750 individuals aged 13 to 17 and 205,850 individuals aged 18 to 24 identified as transgender. Additionally, 967,100 individuals aged 25 to 64 and 217,050 adults aged 65 and older identified as transgender (Herman et al., 2017). While transgender men and women only retain a minimal portion of the population, they still continue to face several obstacles to overcoming discrimination, specifically in public school and institutions of higher education. Nearly 51% of transgender students surveyed reported that they could not use their preferred name or pronoun, and 60% reported that their superiors required them to use a bathroom or locker room based on their legal biological sex (Kosciw, Greytak, Giga, Villenas, & Danischewski, 2015). Additionally, about three in five LGBTQ (lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender, and/or queer) students reported to having experienced sexual harassment at school. Approximately 40.5% of the LGBTQ participants reported to hearing remarks about transgender people including "tranny" or "he/she," and nearly 65% of the participants overheard teachers and other school staff remark negatively about a student's gender expression. Specific policies also prevented transgender students from wearing clothes based on the gender of which they identified with because school leaders acknowledged it as inappropriate (Kosciw et al., 2015).

Ms. Almond A. Seals, M.A. is a candidate in the University of Mary-Hardin Baylor's Doctor of Education program at the University of Mary Hardin-Baylor. Correspondence concerning this article should be addressed to University of Mary Hardin-Baylor College of Education, 900 College Street Belton, TX 76513; Email: Ms. Almond A. Seals at asseals@mail.umhb.edu.

Transgender adults are also no strangers to controversy in their occupations and face higher rates of employment discrimination than their counterparts (Hunt, 2012). Currently, only 15 states have laws prohibiting workplace discrimination and harassment based on gender identity. However, more than half of the 79 transgender and gender-nonconforming public school educators who participated in an NPR survey reported to facing verbal harassment and discrimination, including coworkers intentionally calling them by the wrong pronouns (Kamenetz, 2018). Additionally, 17% of the educators alleged that they received requests to fix how they presented themselves in the workplace. Gender identity discrimination is also significant among educators at the university level. In 2013, an Azusa Pacific University supervisor fired theology professor H. Adam Ackley after he publicly came out as transgender (Bailey, 2013). Charin Davenport, a former Saginaw Valley State University professor, filed a sex discrimination suit against the institution's leaders in 2016 for terminating her two months after Davenport announced her gender transition (Zavadski, 2016).

Most recently, the battle over bathroom access based on gender identity has been at the forefront of federal and state anti-discrimination policies in addition to public school policies. In May 2016, officials from the Obama Administration affirmed transgender students' rights to use restrooms that corresponded with their gender identities (Emma, 2016). However, the Trump Administration withdrew Obama's guidance asserting that the issue should be at the state level, and arguing that legal issues were involved (Peters, Becker, & Davis, 2017). North Carolina is currently the only state to have possessed a law enforcing use of bathrooms based on biological gender, but legislatures repealed the law in 2017 (Kralik, 2017). Texas legislatures attempted to pass a similar bill that would prevent transgender individuals from accessing restrooms that aligned with their identified gender, but the bill failed to pass in the 2017 legislative session (Ura & Murphy, 2017). Along with Texas, policymakers from over a dozen states have contemplated legislation that would limit the rights of transgender students and prohibit access to multiuser restrooms (Kralik, 2017).

While the battle for equality has risen, so has progress in addressing transgender issues. In 2013, California Governor Jerry Brown signed the School Success and Opportunity Act. The state law is designed for transgender school-aged students to partake in sex-segregated school activities, such as athletics or sports. The bill also allows for students to access restrooms or locker rooms with respect to their gender identity ("California Law Allows," 2013; School Success and Opportunity Act, 2013). This historic landmark decision marked California as the first state to provide equal protection for transgender students. Officials from other states, including Rhode Island, New York, and Connecticut, and hundreds of school districts nationwide have adopted anti-discrimination policies that protect transgender students (National Center for Transgender Equality, 2018). University officials have also demonstrated attempts to embrace transgender students by implementing gender-inclusive dorms, in which students of different genders may room together. University of Southern California, Colorado College, University of New Haven, and Florida International University are among the 265 colleges and universities nationwide to have gender-inclusive dorms as of 2017 ("Colleges and Universities," n.d.).

Several laws exist that explicitly outline anti-discrimination policies, including those that protect against sex and gender identity harassment. These laws include Title IX, state laws and school district policies, the Equal Access Act, the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA), and the First and Fourteenth Amendments of the U.S. Constitution. Additionally, Supreme Court cases have established precedence for transgender students to fight for their equal rights.

Protection Laws for Transgender Students

According to federal and state guidelines, transgender students possess the right to receive appropriate treatment according to their identities, the right for individuals to address them as their identified name and pronoun, the right to be free from harassment and bullying, the right to dress and present themselves according to their identities, the right to receive the same educational opportunities as their counterparts, and the right to protect their privacy about being transgender (National Center for Transgender Equality, 2018). Case laws, federal laws, statutes, and administrative policies comprise these rights that protect transgender individuals' equal access opportunities.

Title IX

One of the most significant laws protecting individuals against sex discrimination in school and the work place is Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972. President Richard Nixon signed a series of amendments, including Title IX, into law on June 23, 1972 in response to the continual exclusion and inequality women faced in education. The federal law prohibits any institution, both K-12 and higher education, that receives federal funds from denying benefits to or discriminating against individuals in the United States on the basis of their gender (Title IX, 1972; U.S. Department of Justice, 2012). Essentially, school leaders may not prevent students from educational opportunities including financial aid, university admission, student services, counseling, and athletics. As of 2011, Title IX applied to over 49 million students nationwide who were enrolled in more than 98,000 public schools and the 20 million students enrolled in postsecondary institutions. However, federal anti-discrimination laws may not be applicable to religious and non-religious private schools, or any institutions that do not receive federal funding (Kosciw, 2015).

Under the Obama administration, the U.S. Departments of Education and Justice officials extended the Title IX requirements following the rising number of transgender students who filed lawsuits against school districts. In 2014, the section of the law that prohibited sex discrimination in education would also pertain to discrimination against gender identity and gender expression under the new guidance (Molloy, 2014). In 2015, an Office for Civil Rights (OCR) official submitted a letter to the Department of Education describing his interpretation of Title IX. The official clarified that while the regulations allowed school leaders to segregate restrooms, locker rooms, and other facilities based on gender in certain circumstances, the school leaders "generally must treat transgender students consistent with their gender identity" (Ferg-Cadima, 2015, p. 2). In May 2016, Obama Administration officials clarified that federal legislation did essentially protect against transgender student discrimination (Lhamon & Gupta, 2016). Officials from the Departments of Justice and Education released a joint guidance declaring that school leaders must treat students consistent with their gender identity. Additionally, officials required the school leaders to allow transgender students and staff to access restroom facilities that aligned with their gender identity. They essentially acknowledged that barring students from school bathrooms that matched their identity was a form of sex discrimination. The guidance also outlined that school leaders must provide prompt and immediate response to sex-based harassment of students, allow students to participate in sexsegregated activities, and protect students' privacy under Title IX and the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (Lhamon & Gupta, 2016).

One month after President Trump took office, Secretary of Education Betsy DeVos and Attorney General Jeff Session rescinded the previous OCR letter and joint guidance under Title IX. The officials claimed that the withdrawal of Obama's guidance was based on a need to closely consider the legal issues, and that the decisions needed to be at the state level. According to DeVos, school leaders were not obligated under Title IX to permit transgender students to access their preferred restroom (de Vogue, Mallonee, & Grinberg, 2017). Additionally, Education Department spokesperson Elizabeth Hill asserted that Title IX does not protect from separating facilities based on sex (Brammer, 2018).

FERPA

The Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA) is a federal law that provides protection for the privacy of students' educational records (FERPA, 1974). Like Title IX, the law applies to all schools and educational programs that receive federal funding. Parents possess the rights to their children's educational records under FERPA, but the rights transfer to the students once they reach the age of 18 or attend postsecondary school. Additionally, school leaders must obtain written permission from the parents before releasing any confidential information from the students' records. The only information that school leaders may release without previous consent is directory information, which includes the students' names, addresses, telephone numbers, date and place of birth, honors and awards, dates of attendance, participation in sports, degrees, and the recent educational agency or institution attended (FERPA, 1974). Students also maintain the right to amend their school records "that the parent or eligible student believes to be inaccurate, misleading, or otherwise in violation of the student's privacy rights" (FERPA, 1974, p. 4).

FERPA protects the status and medical history of transgender students by making it illegal for school officials to disclose their records without permission. Under the law, transgender students may also amend their legal name and gender marker on their educational records ("A Transgender Advocate's Guide," n.d.). However, the law requires the parents of transgender students who are minors to make the amendment request. Once the students reach 18 years of age or enroll in postsecondary school, the right to amend their records transfers from the parents to the students. School officials who do not promptly change the gender markers on the educational records run the risk of unintentionally disclosing transgender status should any individual view the records ("A Transgender Advocate's Guide," n.d.).

Equal Access Act

On August 11, 1984, President Ronald Reagan and Congress members signed into law the Equal Access Act. The Act prohibits public secondary schools that receive federal funding and possess a limited open forum from denying equal access or opportunity to any student organizations during non-instructional time. Essentially, school leaders may not ban student meetings within their facilities based on the content of the speech (Equal Access Act, 1984). One of the sole legal exceptions to denying access involves only accepting student groups that are curriculum related (National School Board Association [NSBA], n.d.). The law requires school leaders to offer fair opportunities to students within the limited open forum, and the meetings must be of a voluntary capacity and student-led. School leaders may not direct, participate in, or sponsor the meetings in any form.

The initial purpose of the act was to ban discrimination against religious speech in public schools. However, the law has since reached the LGBTQ student community. Equal treatment of all student groups is an obligation, which includes student groups that address LGBT-related matters. The law prevents school leaders from intentionally targeting or segregating specific student groups based on their content. While officials may release a general statement clarifying that they are not directly sponsoring the student organizations, they may not forbid student groups from convening on campus (NSBA, n.d.).

First and Fourteenth Amendments

While the Constitution does not contain any straightforward Amendments protecting transgender individuals, there exist some privacy, speech, and equality protections that could apply. According to the First Amendment of the U.S. Constitution, "Congress shall make no law respecting an establishment of religion, or prohibiting the free exercise thereof; or abridging the freedom of speech, or the press; or the right of the people peaceably to assemble, and to petition the Government for a redress of grievances" (U.S. Const. amend. I). In other words, the Constitution provides protection for transgender individuals to display their gender expression publicly and to dress in respect to their identified gender (National Center for Transgender Equality, 2018). On the other hand, transgender individuals also have a right to privacy under the First Amendment and ultimately maintain the choice of not disclosing their gender identity publicly.

The Fourteenth Amendment contains the Equal Protection Clause, which prevents state officials from denying any individual equal protection under the law (U.S. Const. amend. XIV, §1). Therefore, individuals in the public school and higher education level may not treat transgender individuals differently than their counterparts.

Public Education Court Cases

U.S. and state policymakers have made significant advances in protecting the privacy and well-being of transgender individuals in addition to allowing room for equality. However, the laws still remain open to interpretation, specifically when it involves allowing multiuser access to restrooms regardless of gender. Two landmark cases, with one still pending, have set the precedence for the controversial bathroom access issues.

Whitaker v. Kenosha

Ashton Whitaker, an open male transgender student, attended George Nelson Tremper High School in Kenosha, Wisconsin (*Whitaker v. Kenosha*, 2017). School administrators denied his request to access the male restroom. They informed Whitaker and his mother that he could use the girls' restrooms or the office's gender-neutral restroom, which was the only gender-neutral restroom on the campus. Due to fear of consequences and judgment, Whitaker ceased drinking water throughout the school day with the belief that he would avoid any restroom visits (*Whitaker v. Kenosha*, 2017).

Whitaker's doctor eventually diagnosed him with vasovagal syncope, which would mean he would need to hydrate regularly or he could suffer from seizures and/or fainting. He continued to restrict his water intake during the school day and endured the debilitating symptoms of the disease. The next school year, administrators, who learned about Whitaker's

regular male restroom use, continued to inform Whitaker and his mother that he still could not gain access to the male restrooms because his records showed he was legally a female. After receiving documentation from Whitaker's pediatrician asserting that he was, in fact, a male, administrators suggested he undergo a surgical transition, an illegal procedure for individuals under 18 years of age (*Whitaker v. Kenosha*, 2017).

Whitaker continued to use the male restroom throughout the remainder of the year, but administrators would regularly remove him from class to inform him of the policy. The school district officials eventually provided Whitaker with access to single-user, gender-neutral restrooms on the opposite side of the campus. Along with banning him from male restrooms, administrators also forbade Whitaker to run for prom king, refused to call him male pronouns, and called him by his birth name. Whitaker also claimed the school officials contemplated issuing green wristbands to all transgender students on campus in order to monitor their restroom usage, which they denied.

Whitaker eventually filed suit against the district arguing that the administrators violated his rights under Title IX and the Equal Protection Clause. He claimed in his suit that avoiding the restroom would worsen his disease, and that the continual issues rendered him suicidal, depressed, and physically ill. The district court denied the defendant's motion to dismiss and granted a preliminary injunction to Whitaker. The administrators appealed to the 7th Circuit Court of Appeals, which ultimately upheld Whitaker's injunction. The Court found that the policy requiring Whitaker to use the girls' restroom or gender-neutral facilities was based upon sex, not a rational basis. Therefore, the Equal Protection Clause applied to the case. Additionally, the administrators illegally singled him out through the issue of the policy, which was a form of discrimination (*Whitaker v. Kenosha*, 2017). In January 2018, Kenosha Unified School District officials agreed to pay Whitaker a settlement of \$800,000 (Johnson, 2018).

Gloucester County School Board v. G.G.

What previously would have been the first historical landmark transgender case in the U.S. Supreme Court (Williams, 2017) is still ongoing. Transgender high school student Gavin Grimm obtained permission from his high school principal to access the boys' restroom (*G.G. v. Gloucester County School Board*, 2015). However, numerous Gloucester residents contacted the school board to voice their concerns and demand that the administrators bar Grimm from using the boys' restroom. Following several objections and complaints, the board officials vacated their initial plans to implement security measures for the restrooms. Instead, they created a policy for transgender students to only use single-stall, unisex restrooms that aligned with their biological sex.

After the Office of Civil Rights official issued his open letter to the Department of Education, Grimm applied the interpretation to his lawsuit against the School Board arguing that the restroom policy violated his Title IX and Fourteenth Amendment rights. Grimm sought damages and a preliminary injunction in his lawsuit. The School Board members filed a motion to dismiss Grimm's claims, in which the Court granted in addition to denying Grimm his preliminary injunction. Grimm ultimately appealed to the Fourth Circuit, which reversed the decision of the district court. It ruled that the term "sex" within the Department of Education's Title IX interpretation was applicable to transgender students. Since the letter included that school leaders must treat transgender students with respect to their gender identity, the Court of Appeals ruled in Grimm's favor (*G.G. v. Gloucester County School Board*, 2015). The School Board members, in turn, petitioned for review to the U.S. Supreme Court, and the decision of the

Court of Appeals was stayed. However, the U.S. Supreme Court vacated Grimm's case after Trump's officials announced their withdrawal from the new guidance (Williams, 2017). The Supreme Court sent the case back to the Fourth Circuit Court of Appeals, which, in turn, sent the case back to the district court three months later. In May 2018, the U.S. District Court of the Eastern District of Virginia denied the school board officials' motion to dismiss Grimm's case and ordered the parties to schedule a settlement conference (Stevens, 2018).

Conclusion

There exists a recent development of lawsuits and complaints regarding discriminatory treatment and harassment of transgender school-aged students. With the rise in students who identify as transgender, it is critical for school leaders to understand the anti-discrimination laws, and to provide equal treatment to all students regardless of their gender identity. It is important that leaders foster an inclusive, welcoming environment, and provide transgender students with the appropriate campus support including counseling, nursing, and more (Kurt, 2017).

Ultimately, school leaders set the foundation for educator policies and actions. However, the lack of a detailed gender policy may leave educators unaware about how to enhance the school experience for transgender youth (Mangin, 2018). School personnel should regularly communicate the school's values of maintaining a supportive community and stress their commitment to safety (Kurt, 2017). They could also promote policies protecting students' rights to participate in gender inclusive sports teams and create dress codes allowing students to express their identities (Tunac De Pedro, Jackson, Campbell, Gilley, & Ciarelli, 2016). Principals have broadened their knowledge on equal rights for transgender students by reading, hiring consultants, and seeking information from activist organizations such as the Gay, Lesbian, and Straight Education Network (Mangin, 2018). While the federal and state bathroom policies may remain vague, providing equal access to and ensuring the privacy of transgender students should be clear. Students ultimately maintain the educational and legal rights to gender inclusive school programs and activities (Mangin, 2018).

References

- A transgender advocate's guide to updating and amending school records. (n.d.). *Lambda Legal*. Retrieved from https://www.lambdalegal.org/know-your-rights/article/youth-ferpa-faq
- Bailey, S. P. (2013, September 23). H. Adam Ackley, transgender theology professor, asked to leave California's Azusa Pacific University. *Huffington Post*. Retrieved from https://www.huffingtonpost.com
- Brammer, J. P. (2018, February 13). Education Department says it won't investigate transgender complaints. *NBC News*. Retrieved from https://www.nbcnews.com/feature/nbc-out/education-department-says-it-won-t-investigate-transgender-bathroom-complaints-n847626
- California law allows transgender students to pick bathrooms, sports teams they identify with. (2013, August 12). *CBS News*. Retrieved from https://www.cbsnews.com/news/california-law-allows-transgender-students-to-pick-bathrooms-sports-teams-they-identify-with/

- Colleges and universities that provide gender-inclusive housing. (n.d.). Retrieved from https://www.campuspride.org/tpc/gender-inclusive-housing/
- de Vogue, A., Mallonee, M. K., & Grinberg, E. (2017, February 23). Trump administration withdraws federal protections for transgender students. *CNN*. Retrieved from https://www.cnn.com/2017/02/22/politics/doj-withdraws-federal-protections-on-transgender-bathrooms-in-schools/index.html
- Emma, C. (2016, May 12). Obama administration releases directive on transgender rights to school bathrooms. *Politico*. Retrieved from https://www.politico.com/story/2016/05/obama-administration-title-ix-transgender-student-rights-223149
- Equal Access Act, 20 U.S. Code § 4071 (1984).
- Ferg-Cadima, J. A. (2015, January 7). *James A. Ferg-Cadima to Emily T. Prince, January 7, 2015* [Letter]. Retrieved from http://www.bricker.com/documents/misc/transgender_student_restroom_access_1-2015.pdf
- G.G. v. Gloucester County School Board, 822 F.3d 709 (2015).
- Herman, J. L., Flores, A. R., Brown, T. N., Wilson, B. D., & Conron, K. J. (2017). Age of individuals who identify as transgender in the United States. *The Williams Institute UCLA School of Law.* Retrieved from https://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/wp-content/uploads/TransAgeReport.pdf/
- Hunt, J. (2012). A state-by-state examination of nondiscrimination laws and policies. *Center for American Progress Action Fund*. Retrieved from https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/lgbt/reports/2012/06/11/11696/a-state-by-state-examination-of-nondiscrimination-laws-and-policies/
- Johnson, A. (2018, January 12). Kenosha schools settle transgender discrimination suit for \$800,000. *Milwaukee Journal Sentinel*. Retrieved from https://www.jsonline.com/story/news/education/2018/01/12/kenosha-schools-settle-transgender-discrimination-suit-800-000-settle-transgender-discrimination-law/1028196001/
- Kamenetz, A. (2018, March 8). More than half of transgender teachers surveyed tell NPR they are harassed at work. *National Public Radio (NPR)*. Retrieved from https://www.npr.org/sections/ed/2018/03/08/575723226/more-than-half-of-transgender-teachers-face-workplace-harassment
- Kosciw, J. G., Greytak, E. A., Giga, N. M., Villenas, C., & Danischewski, D. J. (2015). The 2015 national school climate survey: The experiences of lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender, and queer youth in our nation's schools. *The Gay, Lesbian, and Straight Education Network (GLSEN)*. Retrieved from https://www.glsen.org/sites/default/files/GLSEN%202015%20National%20School%20Climate%20Survey%20%28NSCS%29%20-%20Executive%20Summary.pdf
- Kralik, J. (2017, July 28). "Bathroom bill" legislative tracking. *National Conference of State Legislatures*. Retrieved from http://www.ncsl.org/research/education/-bathroom-bill-legislative-tracking635951130.aspx

- Kurt, L. J. (2017). Creating school climates that foster inclusive community attitudes toward gender nonconforming students. *Journal of School Counseling*, 15(1), 1-25.
- Lhamon, C. E. & Gupta, V. (2015, January 7). *Dear Colleague on Transgender Students* [Letter]. Retrieved from https://www2.ed.gov/about/offices/list/ocr/letters/colleague-201605-title-ix-transgender.pdf
- Mangin, M. (2018). Supporting transgender and gender-expansive children in school. *Phi Delta Kappan*, 100(2), 16-21.
- Molloy, P. M. (2014, April 24). U.S. Department of Education extends protections to trans students. *Advocate*. Retrieved from https://www.advocate.com/politics/transgender/2014/04/29/us-department-education-extends-protections-trans-students
- National Center for Transgender Equality. (2018). Know your rights schools. Retrieved from https://transequality.org/know-your-rights/schools
- National School Boards Association. (n.d.). *Dealing with legal matters surrounding students'* sexual orientation and gender identity. [Brochure]. Retrieved from http://www.nsba.org/sites/default/files/reports/Dealing%20with%20Legal%20Matters%2 0Surrounding%20Students%E2%80%99%20Sexual%20Orientation%20and%20Gender %20Identity.pdf
- Peters, J. W., Becker, J., & Davis, J. H. (2017, February 22). Trump rescinds rules on bathrooms for transgender students. *The New York Times*. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2017/02/22/us/politics/devos-sessions-transgender-students-rights.html
- School Success and Opportunity Act, Cal. Assemb. B. 1266, § 221.5 (2013).
- Stevens, M. (2018, May 22). Transgender student in bathroom dispute wins court ruling. *The New York Times*. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2018/05/22/us/gavin-grimmtransgender-bathrooms.html
- The Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA), 20 U.S.C. § 1232g; 34 CFR Part 99 (1974).
- Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972 (Title IX), 20 U.S.C. § 1681-1688 (1972).
- Tunac De Pedro, K., Jackson, C., Campbell, E., Gilley, J., & Ciarelli, B. (2016). Creating transinclusive schools: Introductory activities that enhance the critical consciousness of future educators. *International Journal of Teaching and Learning in Higher Education*, 28(2), 293-301.
- Ura, A. & Murphy, R. (2017, June 9). Here's what the Texas bathroom bill means in plain English. *The Texas Tribune*. Retrieved from https://apps.texastribune.org/texasbathroom-bill-annotated/
- U.S. Const. amend. I.
- U.S. Const. amend. XIV, § 1.

- U.S. Department of Justice. (2012, June 23). Equal access to education: Forty years of Title IX. Retrieved from https://www.justice.gov/sites/default/files/crt/legacy/2012/06/20/titleixreport.pdf
- Whitaker v. Kenosha, 7th Cir. (2017).
- Williams, P. (2017, March 6). Supreme Court rejects Gavin Grimm's transgender bathroom rights case. *NBC News*. Retrieved from https://www.nbcnews.com/news/us-news/u-s-supreme-court-rejects-transgender-rights-case-n729556
- Zavadski, K. (2016, April 13). Transgender professor: Boss said my 'entire life is one big lie' and fired me. *Daily Beast https://www.thedailybeast.com/transgender-professor-boss-said-my-entire-life-is-one-big-lie-and-fired-me*